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Meeting Date: Nov 15, 2023 7 pm
Meeting in-person at Greely Community Centre
Total number of people present: 35
Board Members present:
Mark Saulnier, Anu Joseph, Joe Furo, Cheyanne Noseworthy, Doug Thompson


These minutes are accompanied with AGM slides in a separate document.
Opening
Meeting was opened by SLOA President Mark Saulnier.
Agenda of the meeting was presented.
Motion 1: To approve the 2023 SLOA AGM agenda
Moved By: Dan Weslake
Seconded By: Steve Baumann
Voted: all in favour
Motion 2: To approve the minutes from the AGM held 25 November 2022
Moved By: Lesley Rideout
Seconded By: Dan Weslake 
Voted: All in favour
Lakes And Ponds Committee
Dan Anderson presented on behalf of the Lakes and Ponds Committee.  Dan opened by thanking the board and the volunteers and expressed his gratitude. There are currently 4 stewards, one living on each of the ponds. If there are any volunteers interested in the health of our lakes or the water quality of lake, please feel free to volunteer. Currently, there is overgrown vegetation that needs to removed and this is a budget item that will be seen in the upcoming slides. Too much vegetation is not good for the water quality and therefore needs to be adressed. A fellow resident is the owner of ODS Marine- and in the past has been able to help with weed control. The goal is to get to a few of the ponds this year and clean up some of the vegetation. The addition of oxygen as a result of the removal of vegetation helps the water quality and the natural decaying process as it breaks down thermo flow. At present, weed growth around the diffusers has also been limited.

It is eminent that home owners restrict what is going into the lakes including using fertilizers that are water soluble.  Many of the septic’s in area will also be reaching the end of their expected lifespan of approximately 25 years, and all of this has an impact on the water quality of our ponds as things can leach into the ground and flow into the ponds. 

This year, as many previous years, our ponds have had excellent water quality-  including numbers for E.coli and nitrates. Numbers are very low considering these are the gathering grounds of everything including geese and dogs.  

A 13 page water report has been emailed to all residents and narrowed down to 4 slides in the slide deck for anyone that is looking for additional information. 
The Lakes and Ponds committee will be working with the board more closely in the spring. 

Question from the floor : Who do you contact when the bubblers don’t work?
Dan Andersons answer : Contact the board and board will reach out to the lakes and ponds committee. We currently have 1 compressor as back up- looking to purchase 2 more.  
 
Question from the floor: When are bubblers supposed to run?
Answer: Bubblers are supposed to run- May 1- October 31

Geese & Ducks Update
Lena Gregoryev - applied to city for permit for oiling of geese eggs and nests and will continue to do so for 2024. This year there was no reporting’s of nests and no treatment of eggs however there were some goslings seen this year. Please remember to let the board know of any suspected activity next year. 

Major Projects Completed in 2023
Mark Saulnier spoke to all the projects that were completed by the board in 2023. Please see slides 13-15 for detailed information. 
	-Nancy and her husband take care of the front entrance and decorations. This work was done at $0 cost to the community as they have been able to repurpose plants from the community and from the old garden beds. 

-Both entry signs were completed slightly under budget. The board is currently waiting on the front entrance lighting project to be completed in 2024.

-We had lots of volunteers for the Spring clean up and not as many for the Fall cleanup, however the fall cleanup list was smaller so all tasks were completed as required. Trails and piles of brush will be cleaned up before the 2024 Spring cleanup day to have it ready to get chipped in the spring. Maximum number of volunteers will allow for more cleanup to happen.

-Basketball net installed in the pool parking lot area gets returns from the kids and is enjoyed by many. There is the possibility to paint a key on the asphalt by some volunteers in 2024. 

-Tennis courts- Steve Bauman presented the board with a DIY option and volunteered to put in his time and labour. All the cracks have been chipped out and levelled as well as the removal of the asphalt from the cracks. We are looking for volunteers for the spring to help complete this project. The completion of this project includes the cracks being filled and the court being covered in a rubberized surface. Alternatives are available depending on the budget. 

-Financial recovery- This year we undertook an initiative to recover as many of our arrears as possible. Formal letters went out from the board for any money owed to the board. As of Nov 9 2023 total funds recovered was $10487 and 24 properties were put back in good standing. Please see slide 15 for complete details.  

-Park Bench Donation Initiative- existing benches along the lake are falling apart and unsafe. This year a beautiful new high quality, park bench was added to our park. Residents are welcome to contribute to our community and have your personal or business name mounted on a brass plaque. The boards goal in 2024 is to add 3 benches in beach areas. These do not need to be paid for in full by one member of the community and can be a joint effort. Please see slide 14 for complete details.

-Covenants review and rewrite- The existing SLOA Covenant’s are available on the Sunset Lakes website. Courts in Ottawa are known to accept covenants and are standing behind them as suggested by our lawyer. The goal is to form a committee to put together a proposed new covenant document that reflects the changes to our environment such as size of allowable pickup trucks parked on driveways in our community. Once the covenants are rewritten they would then be reregistered with the courts. Please see slide 18 for all the specifics. 
Question from the floor: What percentage of agreement is needed to have the new covenants approved?
Answer: 80% based on 1 vote per household- this is from previous experience. 
Question from the floor- Could the chairman of the board contact the other Sunset Lakes boards to put together a new set of covenants for our community based on what they have?
Answer: Mark will look into doing this, but for now the committee needs to be formed to find out what the process entails. 

Community activities
Lesley Rideout has been running the SLOA social committee for many years and is now looking for someone new from the community to step up to take over activities for the younger kids in the community. She reminded attendees that there are lots of odd jobs available for highschool students to earn their volunteer hours.

As a reminder, emails from the board only go out for board initiatives and all other communication happens through the Facebook group. There are currently 118 members in the group and only members of the community in good standing can be participants. If you live in the neighborhood it’s a great way to connect. Please see slides 23-25 for additional details. 

Community Pool
Joe Furo was this year’s pool Champion. He spoke about the pool maintenance and updates performed this year. See slides 18-19 for details. The big accomplishment for this year was the new FOB system for the pool and the longer pool season. This year, the pool heater was also replaced under warranty at no additional cost to community members or the board.  
Question from the floor: Can we have more shade in the Pool Area?
Answer: We are looking at adding a large sail shade, however the budget may not allow it for 2024 and it may need to be added to the following budget. In the mean time residents of the community have the option to bring their own pop up shades as long as they take them back once they are done their time at the pool.
Design Review
The design review committee is here to say yes and help the home owners get approvals on their projects. If you have questions, the committee will help provide answers to housing and landscaping improvements. The purpose of the committee is not to say no but rather to work with you to help accomplish your renovation goals. The board asks that you let your neighbors know about any construction that may be disruptive, loud, or long term etc. 

There are currently 3 outstanding disputes including 2 Fence disputes and 1 regarding a commercial vehicle being parked on a private property for a long term. Dispute 1- fence near the trail started in August 2020 not 2021 (amendment to the slides). Survey shows 60% of the fence is on SLOA property.  The board is hoping to find a resolution with the homeowners new legal representation rather than going to court. Dispute 2- fence near the pool- started in 2021 and the homeowner has been provided with options which adhere to existing SLOA guidelines. See slides 20-22 for details. 
Communications 
Cheyanne Noseworthy spoke about the new email address for the board Sunset.lakes.owners@gmail.com. She saso took this opportunity to address the community on when to contact the board versus bylaw versus Facebook group.  See slides 26-28 for details. 

Financials- 2023 Financial Report
Mark S, president delivered information on the 2023 Financial results as Stephane was ill and unable to attend. Major takeaway was the proposal to change the fee due date to April 1st as well as the fiscal from April 1- March 31st the following year. See slides 29-35 for all details.
2024 Fees remain the same at $500. 

Question from the floor: What are the projected financials for the remainder of November and December 2023?
Answer from Mark- Stephane has mentioned they are very minimal as most amenities are on pause for the season. 
Question from the floor: How is the lawncare expense for 2024 already set?
Answer from Mark: The board awarded a 2 year contract and 2024 is year 2/2. 
Question from the floor: Noticed there is no budget for the paved trail being repaired- is it being looked at? For example, cutting out the asphalt and repairing?
Answer from Mark: Possibly a 3 year plan to fix the path in smaller portions instead of all at once. There is the option to keep our costs lower by having volunteers and DIYs, therefor our reserve fund keeps building

Question from the floor: Why does the fiscal start have to change if the fee due date is being change? Explicitly asked for the fiscal start to remain the same and change only the fee due date. 
Answer from Mark: will amend the motion to change only the due date of the fees, board will revisit the proposed change in fiscal start and put forth a new motion if agreed upon.


Motion 3: To approve the annual fee due date to April 1st
Moved By: Cheryl Brekalo
Seconded By: Bob Hann
Voted: No objections, 1 abstention 
Motion 4: To approve the proposed 2024 budget
Moved By: Dan Weslake
Seconded By: Sandi Bonini 
Voted: No objections, 1 abstention

Motion 5: To approve a financial review by an accountant in our community who is not a
voting board member (not a formal auditor). With a final report to be submitted to the SLOA board.
Moved By: Doug Thompson
Seconded By: Sandi Bonini
Voted: No objections, 1 abstention from the accountant 
Motion 6: Approval of the 2024 Board
Moved By: Steve Bauman 
Seconded By: Dan Weslake
Voted: All in favor
General Questions from the Floor
Question: North and South Pond- Is the pathway to walk around the ponds abandoned?
Answer from Mark- Yes, not enough traffic to make it worth maintaining and not enough volunteers to complete the cleanup of brush. 

Motion 7 : Adjournment of the meeting
Moved By: Jenn Hum
Seconded By: Sandi Bonini
Voted: All in favor
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